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UTAH SYMPHONY | UTAH OPERA 

BOARD MEETING 

FEBRUARY 25, 2025 

MINUTES 

Elected, Ex-officio, and Lifetime Board members who attended in person: Steven Brosvik,         

Larry Brownstein, Paul Burdiss, David Dee, Barry Eden, Jason Englund, Jonathan Freedman,                

Brian Greeff, Dennis Hranitzky, David Mortensen, Travis Peterson (musician), Gary Porter, Pat Richards, 

Barb Scowcroft (musician), Joanne Shiebler, Stan Sorensen, Shane Stowell, Tom Thatcher, David Utrilla, 

and Sharlene Wells attended from the Elected, Ex-officio, and Lifetime Boards. 

Elected, Ex-officio, and Lifetime Board members who attended via videoconference: John D’Arcy, 

Tom Jacobson, Annette Jarvis, Tom Love, Abbie Lowder, Dave Petersen, Shar Quinney, Jim Tozer,   

Jean Vaniman (Onstage Ogden), Don Willie, and Thomas Wright. 

Elected and Lifetime Board members not available to participate: Stewart Barlow, Judy Billings, 

George Cardon-Bystry, Gary Crocker, Luz Escamilla, Brandon Fugal, Kem Gardner, Julie Aiken Hansen, 

Dan Hemmert, Jon Huntsman Jr., Stephen Tanner Irish, Frank Joklik, Judy Moreton, Scott Parker,  

Dinesh Patel, Frank Pignanelli, Miguel Rovira, Harris Simmons, Clint Stone, Kim Wilson, David Winder, 

and Henry Wurts. 

Staff and guests present: Thierry Fischer (through item II), David Green, David Hodges, Steve Hogan, 

Ben Kipp, Meredith Kimball Laing, Micah Luce, Christopher McBeth, Julie McBeth, Todd McKinnon 

and Tanner Woodland from Tanner Company (through item III), Garrett Murphy, Leslie Peterson, 

Amberlie Phillips, Katie Swainston, Natty Taylor, Toby Tolokan (through item II), Gregory Walz, and 

Madison Wilde.   

I. Welcome and Consent Agenda:  Board of Trustees Chair Brian Greeff welcomed the meeting 

participants and conducted the meeting. He asked if there were any questions, comments, or 

recommended changes to items included in the Consent Agenda. Upon a motion duly made and seconded, 

the Consent Agenda, which consisted of draft minutes from the November 18, 2024 Board Retreat, a 

Venues Committee Charter, and an Investment Committee report and FY26 Draw recommendation of 

5%, was adopted by majority vote.  

II. Quick visit by Thierry Fischer: Music Director Emeritus Thierry Fischer noted what a pleasure it 

was to be back in Utah and recognized outgoing Vice President of Artistic Planning Toby Tolokan for his 

15 years of superb work for USUO, noting the significant part his work had played in the successes of the 

organization. He thanked the board members for all they had done for the organization and encouraged 

them to keep believing in this incredible orchestra. He noted that the world was experiencing challenging 

times which made the notion of art and what the beauty of live music brings to our society more crucial 

than ever.  

III. Fiscal Year 24 Audit: VP of Finance and CFO Steve Hogan relayed that the Audit Committee had 

met with the auditors regarding the draft FY24 financial statements. He introduced Tanner Company 

representatives Todd McKinnon and Tanner Woodland. Mr. McKinnon reported that he and his 

associates were prepared to issue a clean opinion on the audited financial statements prepared by the 

organization for the year ended August 31, 2024, once approved by the board. He noted that Tanner was 

independent from the organization and did not encounter any difficulties working with the USUO finance 

team or the Audit Committee. He drew attention to the SAS 114 letter included in the meeting materials.  
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Audit Committee Chair John D’Arcy reported that the Audit Committee had met with management and 

with Tanner Company representatives to review the financials in detail and shared the recommendation of 

the Audit Committee and the Executive Committee that the board approve the audited financials. Upon a 

motion duly made and seconded, the board voted to adopt the following. 

RESOLVED, that the proposed audited financial statements for the fiscal year ended 

August 31, 2024 be approved for issuance. 

IV. Proposed Associate Board: USUO Director of Development Garrett Murphy, Individual Giving 

Manager Katie Swainston, and Executive Assistant to the Senior VP & COO Madison Wilde presented 

plans for the implementation of a non-governing USUO Associate Board, a new iteration of a young 

professionals group. They shared their process for developing the initiative and noted motivations for 

USUO of audience and donor development and for the participants of networking and resume building. 

They asked board members to support the initiative through membership recommendations and targeted 

interaction. The board members asked clarifying questions regarding membership criteria, term limits, 

mission, responsibilities, and reportage.  

V. Finance Committee update:  Mr. Hogan shared that, at halfway through the fiscal year, some 

small improvement had been made to the bottom line deficit, currently projected at $3.297 million. He 

referenced the cash flow report in the meeting materials, reminding board members of the $8.9 million in 

available funds from unrestricted bequests received in previous years, and noted a preliminary FY26 

budget which projected a $3.4 million deficit for that year. He stated that no motion or vote was being 

sought and offered to answer any questions. 

VI. Retreat Follow-up: Mr. Greeff noted the objective of the following section of the meeting was that 

every board member would become fully engaged with USUO’s development department and would 

introduce new relationships to expand USUO’s sphere of influence in the community. He proposed a goal 

that each board member would leave the meeting committed to working with USUO development staff to 

introduce 3-5 individuals to USUO before the end of the fiscal year. 

He introduced Amberlie Phillips, a partner at Pathway Group, who had been advising planning on 

USUO’s comprehensive campaign. Ms. Phillips provided an overview of board-driven philanthropy and 

how board members could choose a strategy that played to their strengths and comfort-level in cultivating 

potential donors to the organization. (The slides from her presentation are attached as pages 3-10 of these 

minutes.) Following her presentation, the board members spent a few minutes completing relationship 

maps that staff would review and prioritize based on capacity, affinity, and propensity; then connect with 

board members for individual conversations to determine priority contacts and next actions. 

Mr. Greeff emphasized his wholehearted support for the board’s active involvement in identifying new 

prospects for USUO. He reminded board members of their January 2024 retreat and how compelling and 

inspiring it was when members shared why they love this organization and proposed that each member 

sharing that ‘why’ with a handful of people in the community was primarily what was needed. He added 

that even if those people don’t become donors, it gets people talking about USUO and reinvigorates each 

board member’s own commitment and excitement for the organization. 

VII. League of American Orchestras Conference in Salt Lake City, June 11-13, 2025: Lifetime 

Board member Pat Richards reminded board members that USUO was hosting the League of American 

Orchestras Conference in June for the first time in the 80-year history of the conference. She encouraged 

board members to register and attend—not only to help acquaint the rest of the country with our 
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exceptional orchestra and community, but to network with board colleagues from other companies and 

experience the industry educational opportunities provided by the conference. She additionally noted the 

opportunity to demonstrate to our community and government leaders how important our orchestra and 

Maurice Abravanel Hall are to the economic and cultural life in Utah and what that means in the broader 

context of our country. 

VIII. Other Business / Executive Session: Mr. Greeff asked if there was any additional business to 

bring before the board before adjourning to an executive session. Mr. Brosvik relayed that Deer Valley 

Resort recently confirmed that any construction at the resort in the coming summer (2025) would not 

affect capacity at the Snow Park Amphitheater. 

There being no additional business, Mr. Greeff asked to adjourn to an executive session with only the 

Elected and Lifetime Board members where a personnel matter was discussed. 

Minutes Recorded By: Minutes Approved By: 

Julie McBeth Board vote at May 19, 2025 meeting 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Slide deck shared during item VI. 
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